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Front Cover— This Black-throated Sparrow, Missouri’s second, spent De-

cember 5-January 16 at a feeder near Savannah in Andrew County. It was 

seen by dozens of birders during that time. Photo taken December 12, 2009 

by Al Smith. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

Female plumage Surf Scoter with a group of Common Goldeneyes at River-

lands Migratory Bird Sanctuary, St. Charles County, December 29, 2009. 

Photo by Al Smith. 
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As I am starting to write the President’s 

Corner for the June issue of the Bluebird, 

we are just a couple of days from the 

spring meeting being held this year at 

Cape Girardeau, Missouri. For many of 

us, this will be the first time to visit that 

part of the state—and what better time 

than during the spring migration? Some 

of the best birding in the state can be 

found in the lower southeast corner where 

a diverse habitat can be found. With plac-

es like, Sand Prairie CA, Horseshoe Lake 

CA (Illiois), Trail of Tears State Park and La Rue-Pine Hills Ecologi-

cal Area (Illinois), just to name a few, this promises to be a great 

weekend to be out birding. I hope to see many of you taking time not 

only to relax a little, but to come and share in the camaraderie of 

your friends. 
 

I want to say congratulation to Paul Bauer, who has been a long 

time member of ASM, for celebrating 63 years of birding. Paul start-

ed birding in 1947 and has dedicated his life to nature and birds. 

Congratulations, Paul!  I just hope that I can get to the half way 

point of your total years as a birder. 
 

I want to thank the members of the ASM Scholarship Committee 

(Susan Gustafson, Susan Hazelwood and Brad Jacobs) for their com-

mitment in finding and selecting those students who have dedicated 

their studies to birds and nature. This year, the recipient of the 2010 

ASM Graduate Research Scholarship is Ms. Kaylan Kemink at the 

University of Missouri-Columbia for her research entitled “The Mis-

souri Greater Prairie Chicken:  Historic Decline and Present-Day 

Survival and Movement.” This is the fifth year that the committee 

has awarded a graduate scholarship. This has been made possible 

because of the generosity of Paul and Fran Bauer, who wanted to 

give back to help others and of those ASM members who have also 

contributed to this important work. Thank you Paul and Fran, and 

thanks to the ASM Scholarship Committee! 

 

And as we approach the summer months, most of us will be out 

there birding as much as time allows. Keep in mind that ASM’s com-

mitment to our partners in conservation, (Missouri Department of 
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Conservation and the Missouri Department of Natural Resources), 

needs your support in continuing to put your trip list into the 

CACHE/SPARKS data base. This information is needed in order to 

build reliable and accurate bird check lists. Our own Patrick Harri-

son has made the entry process very “user friendly” and it takes only 

a moment to sit down and make your entry. This summer, please try 

to make it a point to visit one of the target areas for both CACHE & 

SPARKS and help us to make a difference in this state. 
 

Jim Zellmer 

President, The Audubon Society of Missouri 

The Scholarship Committee of the Audubon Society of Missouri is 

pleased to announce that the 2010 ASM Graduate Research Scholar-

ship has been awarded to Kaylan Kemink at the University of Mis-

souri-Columbia for her research entitled “The Missouri Greater 

Prairie-Chicken:  Historic Decline and Present-Day Survival and 

Movement.”  Kaylan’s graduate advisor is Dr. Dylan Kesler. 
 

The first objective of the research is to examine the impacts of land-

use change, weather, and predator densities on the historical popu-

lation processes of Missouri’s Greater Prairie-Chickens.  Historic 

population data will be obtained from the Missouri Department of 

Conservation’s lek count records between 1945 and present day.  

The second objective is to investigate adult survival and movement 

through a radiotelemetry study of resident birds.  The third objec-

tive is to model juvenile Greater Prairie-Chicken vital rates through 

a combination of direct observations, mark and resight, and radiote-

lemetry for the first year after hatch.   Results of the project will 

provide the first rigorous estimates of over-winter juvenile survival 

for Greater prairie-Chickens in Missouri, and they will allow com-

parisons between resident and translocated juvenile over-winter 

survival. 
 

The $3000 scholarship will be used to purchase telemetry receivers 

needed for the radiotelemetry portion of the project.  After the study, 

the receivers will become the property of the Avian Conservation 

Lab at the University of Missouri and will facilitate future avian 

research projects in Missouri.  The scholarship is made possible by 

ANNOUNCING THE 2010 ASM GRADUATE RESEARCH 

SCHOLARSHIP RECIPIENT 
ASM SCHOLARSHIPCOMMITTEE 
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the generosity of ASM members Paul and Fran Bauer who con-

tributed an initial $1000 and then another $1000 to match the 

$1000 in member donations from: 

Leif Anderson    Susan Hazelwood 

Harold and Kathleen Anderson Jim Rathert 

Connie Cooper    Bill Reeves 

Jo Ann Eldridge   John and Nancy Solodar 

Janice Gaston    Jim and Ellen Zellmer 

Sue Gustafson 

 

The ASM Scholarship Committee, 

Sue Gustafson, Susan Hazelwood, and Brad Jacobs 

This past summer, I completed my first season in the field working 

with Red-bellied Woodpeckers.  One of Missouri's common backyard 

birds, the Red-bellied Woodpecker occupies all but the smallest of 

woodlands.  Yet even for this generalist species, not all habitat is 

created equal.  My Master's thesis focuses on how the shape and 

quantity of habitat patches can influence the natal dispersal move-

ments of birds.  Natal dispersal occurs when young birds leave their 

parents' territories and strike out to find a breeding territory of their 

own.  Specifically, I am interested in how linear strips of forest, or 

forest corridors, may facilitate dispersal movement as birds venture 

out into the surrounding landscape.  When conservation managers 

design wildlife reserves, they often incorporate forested corridors to 

connect larger forest patches.  Although it has been shown that 

mammals often benefit from these corridors, no studies have investi-

gated whether birds use these features during a natural dispersal 

event. 

 

 My project also investigates the strategies young birds use 

when they begin to search for a territory of their own.  Traditionally, 

it has been assumed that juvenile birds will leave their natal territo-

ry after they are no longer dependent upon their parents and imme-

diately start searching the surrounding area for a home.  This strat-

egy has been named depart-and-search.  However, a stay-and-foray 

strategy has also been documented in studies of other woodpeckers.  

They found young birds making several trips out into the 

2009 ASM Graduate Research Scholarship 

Summary Report 

Allison Cox  
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adjacent areas, with nightly returns to the natal territory before 

they made a final dispersal.  Only after repeating this search strate-

gy many times did the young birds actually disperse to a location 

where they set up to breed on their own.  This strategy is thought to 

allow the birds to gather information about the surrounding land-

scape while retaining the benefits of parental care. 

 

 My fieldwork began in April 2009.  The first season was very 

successful, providing supportive data for my proposed objectives.  

Research plots were identified in Boone and Callaway counties at 

the Baskett Wildlife Research and Education Area, and Mark Twain 

National Forest.  We located and monitored the success of 20 Red-

bellied Woodpecker nests and tagged 16 birds with small radiote-

lemetry transmitters that allowed us to relocate each individual.  

From these fledglings, we obtained 60 hours of behavioral observa-

tions and over 340 individual locations.  We discovered that birds 

exclusively used a stay-and-foray search strategy and we were able 

to track juvenile woodpeckers on 17 search forays away from the 

natal territory.  Birds moved quickly and directly into the surround-

ing landscape with a mean foray distance of 0.9 km and a duration 

range of 54-150 minutes before returning to the natal territory.  Ju-

veniles also tended to follow forested corridors when moving through 

fragmented agricultural and forested habitats, which emphasizes 

the potential importance of habitat connectivity to dispersing juve-

nile resident birds. 

 

 The time we spent with the young woodpeckers also allowed 

us to learn a great deal about the juvenile life stage and social inter-

actions of this common Missouri resident.  Parents demonstrated 

brood-splitting within three days of fledging, with each parent tak-

ing over sole care of specific fledglings.  After the brood was divided, 

fledglings were only fed by one parent.  When juveniles begged from 

the non-caretaking parent, the parent responded aggressively.   

While there is circumstantial evidence in the literature indicating 

that brood-splitting might characterize this species, it was exciting 

to gain first-hand observations of these interactions. 

 

 This project has not only allowed me to design and execute 

conservation-oriented research, but has also provided research op-

portunities for undergraduate interns exploring the field of ornithol-

ogy.  Alicia Burke, a 2009 intern, simultaneously investigated nest 

survival of our population of woodpeckers and found a significant 

relationship between nest height and nest predation.  She and I had 

the opportunity to present our findings from the 2009 season at the 

Cooper Ornithological Society/ American Ornithologists’ Union/ Soci-

ety of Canadian Ornithologists 2010 Joint Meeting in San Diego. 
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Missouri had 27 Christmas Bird Counts in the 2009–2010 season, 

including a new one, Cole Camp Prairies IBA in Benton and Pettis 

Counties, which includes several Missouri Conservation Areas such 

as High Lonesome Prairie, Mora, and Paint Brush Prairie. A total of 

143 accepted species was reported, although three of the most unu-

sual species were observed in the Illinois portion of counts centered 

in Missouri: 1 Long-tailed Duck (Confluence), 1 Glaucous Gull 

(Confluence), and 1 Northern Waterthrush (Clarence Cannon). Ten 

counts reported two or more inches of snow on the ground, with 8–

12 inches at Trimble, but none of the counts was seriously hampered 

by rain or snow on the count day.  

Unusual species include 1 Golden Eagle (Liberal), 3 Virginia Rails 

and 1 Sora (Columbia), 1 Sandhill Crane (Weldon Spring), 2 Barn 

Owls (Liberal), 2 Northern Shrikes (Grand River), 1 House Wren 

(Big Oak Tree), 1 Sedge Wren (Liberal), 1 Gray Catbird in the north 

(Maryville), and 1 Orange-crowned Warbler (Horton-Four Rivers). 

Species that occurred in high numbers include 6815 Greater White-

fronted Geese on 8 counts (5700 at Big Oak Tree), 600 Trumpeter 

Swans on 9 counts (451 at Confluence), 23 Tundra Swans 

(Confluence), 104 American Black Ducks on 8 counts (85 at Big Oak 

Tree), 76 American White Pelicans (Confluence), 102 Great Blue 

Herons (Confluence), 475 Northern Harriers on 23 counts (105 at 

Liberal), 88 Cooper’s Hawks on 22 counts (16 at Montrose Lake), 

149 Red-shouldered Hawks on 19 counts (20 at Mingo), 17 Merlins 

on 10 counts (4 at Squaw Creek), 4 Peregrine Falcons on 3 counts, 

588 Killdeer on 15 counts (473 at Big Oak Tree), a record 103 Short- 

eared Owls (compared to an average of 19 for the previous 20 years) 

on 9 counts (34 each at Cole Camp Prairies and Liberal), 230 Red-

headed Woodpeckers (Horton-Four Rivers), 8 Fish Crows (Poplar 

Bluff), a record 621 Savannah Sparrows (compared with an average 

of 188 for the previous 20 years) on 14 counts, a record 540 Fox 

Sparrows (cf. 171) on 23 counts, and a record 1450 Swamp Sparrows 

(cf. 519) on 21 counts. Lows include 90 Lesser Scaup (c.f., 314), 5 

Ring-necked Pheasants (c.f., 59), 63 Great Horned Owl (c.f., 135), 

and 116 Field Sparrow (c.f., 319). House Finches appear to be de- 

MISSOURI CHRISTMAS BIRD COUNTS—2009-2010 
 

Randy L. Korotev, CBC Editor 
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creasing, with a count of only 901 compared to an average of 1899 

over the previous 15 years. Eurasian Collared-Doves were reported 

on 17 counts. Red-breasted Nuthatches were seen on 15 counts, with 

a high of 15 at St. Joseph. American Pipits were reported on 6 

counts (high) and Lapland Longspurs on 15 counts (record). Species 

not observed this year include Greater Scaup, Greater Prairie-

Chicken (despite the new Cole Camp Prairies count), Osprey, North-

ern Goshawk, shorebirds other than Killdeer and Wilson’s Snipe, 

and Snow Bunting. High species counts were 99 (Horton-Four Riv-

ers and 95 (Big Oak Tree, Columbia, and Mingo). There were 468 

observers in the field and 43 watching feeders.  

NOTES FOR SUMMARY TABLE:  

N = Number of counts on which the species was recorded. 

cw = Observed on the week of the count but not on the count day. 

The last column is the sum of those recorded on all counts combined. 

 Figure 1. Locations of Missouri Christmas Bird Counts (see Table 

1 for key). 
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Table 1. Missouri Christmas Bird Count Codes, Names, and Compilers.  

Code Count Compiler 

   
MOBO Big Oak Tree S.P. Bill Eddleman 

MOBS Big Spring Bryan Culpepper 

MOCC Clarence Cannon N.W.R. Bruce & Eric Schuette 

MOCP Cole Camp Prairies IBA Marge Lumpe 

MOCO Columbia Jim Gast 

MOCF Confluence Randy Korotev 

MODC Dallas County David Blevins 

MOGR Grand River Terry McNeely 

MOHF Horton-Four Rivers Mark Robbins 

MOJC Jefferson City Julie Lundsted 

MOJO Joplin Lawrence Herbert 

MOKC Kansas City Mike Stoakes 

MOKN Knob Noster Vernon Elsberry 

MOLC Laclede County Lester Pannell 

MOLI Liberal Lawrence Herbert 

MOMA Maryville David Easterla 

MOMI Mingo N.W.R. Bill Eddleman 

MOML Montrose Lake Wildlife Area John Belshe 

MOMS Maramec Spring Mike Doyen 

MOPB Poplar Bluff Bruce Beck 

MOSC Squaw Creek N.W.R. Mark Robbins 

MOSJ St. Joseph Larry Lade 

MOSL Swan Lake N.W.R. Steve Kinder 

MOSP Springfield David Blevins 

MOTC Taney County Charles Burwick 

MOTR Trimble Kristi Mayo 

MOWS Weldon Spring Anne McCormack 
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The winter of 2009-2010 was a long, cold one, with unusually cold 

temperatures starting around mid-December, moderating in mid-

January, then returning and continuing through the end of Febru-

ary. The winter started with near-record low average temperatures. 

Bird abundance and distribution were not only affected by the cold, 

but also by deep and long-standing snow cover in the north and 

west. This snowfall pattern of more in the north and west is typical 

for Missouri. East-central Missouri experienced the cold, but snow-

fall was below normal. The brunt of the season’s major snow storms 

skirted and skipped over this region only to pummel the East Coast, 

where unprecedented snowfall records were set. It appears Carolina 

Wrens wintering in the northern part of the state were adversely 

affected by the cold, with none being heard in Wallace State Park 

after 1 January. Overall, land bird numbers were down in north-

central Missouri because of the cold and snow, with Eastern Blue-

birds and American Robins being particularly scarce. Even Horned 

Larks and Lapland Longspurs left this area until late February. 

Snow Geese, for the most part, left northern Missouri during mid-

winter, with none seen at Swan Lake National Wildlife Refuge dur-

ing this time. 
  

What a difference a year makes! In contrast to last winter, the sea-

son saw no Snowy Owls, far fewer Northern Shrikes and no real 

movement of “winter finches” into the state. However, by mid-

winter, incredible numbers of Short-eared Owls graced the Osage 

prairie region of southwest Missouri, with a conservative high count 

of 125 in one area! Snow cover must have placed significant food 

stress on these birds because they were seen foraging much earlier 

in the afternoon than usual while the snow was on the ground. 

Short-eared Owls were also noted roosting in trees while the snow 

cover was deep, sometimes in cedar and pine stands that also held 

Long-eared Owls. Once the snow was gone, the Short-eared Owls 

returned to their normal habit of roosting on the ground and forag-

ing at dusk. 
 

The fingerprints of a “western invasion” were all over northwest 

Missouri this winter, with a Black-headed Grosbeak, a potential 

first state record Bullock’s Oriole and a very cooperative Black-

throated Sparrow. The phantom cause of this invasion remains 

Winter 2009-2010 Seasonal Report 
Joe Eades  
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unknown. A Chestnut-collared Longspur was picked out of thou-

sands of Laplands that swept into the St. Louis area for a week or so 

in early-to-mid January. 
 

Trumpeter Swans continue to increase in numbers and show a wid-

ening distribution in the state. A high count of 545 was made at 

Riverlands Migratory Bird Sanctuary in mid-December, with 446 of 

these settling in there for a long winter’s nap. Tundra Swans have 

become quite regular amongst the Trumpeters with a locally unprec-

edented peak this winter of 22. 
 

Gull numbers were unusually low at RMBS, with top numbers peak-

ing only at a few hundred. Usually cold winters mean thousands of 

gulls and many interesting rarities. Expected rare winter larids 

went almost unreported. What happened and where did they go? 

Perhaps further south and west. The Mississippi River iced up early 

and quickly, which may have pushed the gulls further south than 

usual. Glaucous Gulls were noted at Long Branch Lake in north-

central Missouri for the second year in a row and a California Gull 

was identified there as well. A Glaucous Gull was also seen at Tru-

man Reservoir in southwestern Missouri along with a Great Black-

backed Gull, which appears to be the first documented record in 

Missouri away from the Mississippi River. Turkey Vultures have 

become increasingly frequent throughout the winter in central Mis-

souri. Additional observational data gathered this year shows that 

small numbers spend the entire winter in the Eureka, Missouri ar-

ea, just outside St. Louis. Other observations this winter were from 

Riverlands Migratory Bird Sanctuary in east-central Missouri and 

Montrose Conservation Area in the Southwest. 
 

A variety of other seasonally unusual records were noted, but with-

out any particular pattern. A Tree Swallow at Otter Slough Con-

servation Area on 2 January was quite unusual, but a Barn Swal-

low at the same place and date was even more so. Not one, but two 

Summer Tanagers visited Missouri feeding stations in December! 

A King Rail at Clarence Cannon National Wildlife Refuge on 3 Jan-

uary, when the temperature was zero Fahrenheit, was certainly re-

markable. 
 

 

GEESE THROUGH SWANS 

 

Greater White-fronted Geese were present in moderate numbers 

in the St. Louis area in January. Six were seen at RMBS 6 Dec 

(MT). One-hundred thirty were at RMBS and another 70 were seen 
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at CBCA 24 Jan (BR). Returning migrants swelled their ranks to 

1000 at RMBS by 20 Feb (BR). Most Snow Geese left the northern 

half of the state, with none remaining during mid-winter at SLNWR 

(SK). Fifteen thousand Snows were noted at Four Rivers CA Vernon 

and 20,000 were at Schell-Osage CA Vernon 15 Feb (LH). The sea-

son’s peak count came from OSCA where 75,000 were reported 13 

Feb (CBa). The abundance and distribution of Cackling Goose is 

still being worked out. The numbers do appear to vary from year to 

year. High counts of 100+ were made in northwest Missouri at 

SCNWR 1 Dec and on the Maryville CBC Nodaway 19 Dec (DE). 

Fewer were noted in the St. Louis area at RMBS than last year with 

a single bird 1 Jan (BR), 2 on 31 Jan (MT), and 12 on 20 Feb (BR). 

Small numbers occurred between 23 Dec and 12 Feb at OSCA, with 

a peak of 9 birds (CBa). Mark Robbins noted small numbers 

throughout the season in the southwest part of the state. Trumpet-

er Swan numbers continue to increase at RMBS. A modern high 

count of 545 was tallied in mid-December, with 446 remaining 

through mid-February (DRo). Reports of Trumpeters came from 

most corners of the state, with 3 wintering at OSCA in the South-

east (CBa), 3 in west-central Missouri at SL 3 Jan (KM), and 7 in 

Jasper and 2 at STCA in the southwest 23 Dec (JC). Nine were in 

north-central Missouri at Thompson River Wetlands Livingston 26 

Dec (SK). Notable counts also came from the northwest at SCNWR 

Holt, with 21 on 1 Dec (DE) and 47 on 29 Dec (KM). Increasing num-

bers of Tundra Swans now regularly winter with the large Trum-

peter flock at RMBS. The high for the season there was 22 on 1 Jan 

(CM). Eleven were still present 6 Feb (BR). 
 

 

DUCKS THROUGH PRAIRIE CHICKENS 

 

Duck reports were thin this winter. Two American Black Ducks 

were at RMBS, St. Charles 13 Dec (MT), 6 were seen there 23 Jan 

(JU) and another was in St. Joseph Buchanan 19-22 Jan (JH). 

Green-winged Teal lingered into January in the northern half of 

the state, even with most areas completed iced over; 2 were at SL 3 

Jan (KM) and 20 were at RMBS 15 Jan (JU). A few Blue-winged 

Teal were seen in Stoddard and Mississippi 17 Dec (CBa) and 1 was 

seen in northwestern Missouri at St. Joseph Buchanan (acc.) 19 Dec 

(James Voltz). Northern Shovelers were reported only on the first 

day of the season, with 120 at SCNWR 1 Dec (DE). Greater Scaup 

were scarcer than expected at RMBS with reports of small numbers 

between 5 Dec and 20 Feb and a peak of 7 on 13 Dec (MT). A single 

Greater was at MCA 31 Jan (JK, MA, MR). Six Redhead were at 
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RMBS 15 Jan (JU), where rare in mid-winter. A Long-tailed Duck 

was seen at SL from 9-17 Feb (Terry Miller, KM). A single female-

type Surf Scoter was seen and photographed at RMBS 29 Dec (Al 

Smith). Both Surf and Black Scoters have been seen well into the 

winter season at this location in recent years. A nice high count of 

550 Hooded Mergansers was made at MCA 31 Jan (MA, JK, MR). 

Greater Prairie-Chicken is a species of real concern in Missouri. 

Twelve seen at TPCA 21 Dec (MR) was the only report this season. 
 

 

LOONS THROUGH FALCONS 

 

A few late-migrating Common Loons were seen in the St. Louis 

area in early December; 1 at RMBS 6 Dec (MT) and 3 at CCL 10 Dec 

(JU). The season’s high count of 78 was made at Stockton Lake Ce-

dar 28 Feb (MR). Five Pied-billed Grebes and one Horned Grebe 

were at SL 3 Jan (KM). Two Pied-billeds also lingered for the 

Maryville CBC Nodaway 19 Dec (DE). Five American White Peli-

cans lingered in the northwest corner at SCNWR until 1 Dec (DE), 

20 were seen at MCA 31 Jan (MA, JK, MR) and the season’s high 

count of 85+ was made on 18 Feb at TD (MR). A single Double-

crested Cormorant was at OSCA 3 Dec (CBa) and a Great Egret 

at SCNWR 1 Dec was tardy (DE). A Black Vulture (acc.) was spot-

ted near Bagnell Dam Camden 18 Jan (SH) where reports of this 

species are on the rise. Turkey Vultures are also observed with 

increasing frequency during winter in mid-Missouri. JU recently 

moved to Eureka St. Louis and noted this species throughout the 

season, with counts of 10 on 6 Dec, 9 on 2 Jan and 8 on 24 Jan. Oth-

er Turkey Vultures were at RMBS 10 Jan (BR) and 2 at MCA 31 

Jan (MA, JK, MR). The season’s high count for Bald Eagles was 

125 in Newton 13 Feb (LH). Northern Harriers totaled 34 at 

TPCA 21 Dec and 30+ at Bushwacker CA Vernon 28 Feb (MR). Both 

counts were made at sunset. An imm. Northern Goshawk spent 

part of January and all of February terrorizing starlings and other 

birds in a Blue Springs Jackson yard (Brenda & John Jeffries). 

There was a smattering of Red-tailed “Harlan’s” Hawks; one 

hunted CBCA 11-17 Jan (JU, MT), one was seen and photographed 

at OSCA 16-21 Jan (CBa), and another wintered near Rogersville 

Webster from 17 Dec through the end of the season (AK). A nice high 

count of 10 Rough-legged Hawks was made in and around Poosey 

CA Livingston 12 Feb (SK). Two Golden Eagles, a sub-ad and an 

imm, were noted in and around Ted Shanks CA Pike 4 Jan (JE). 

Other Golden Eagles were seen on the Liberal CBC Barton 29 Dec 

(Robert Mangile) and at Eagle Bluffs CA Boone 17 Feb (AF). Mer-
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This immature Northern Goshawk spent part of January and all of Febru-

ary terrorizing starlings and other birds in a Blue Springs Jackson County 

yard. Photo by John Jeffries. 

PSP 11 Dec (LH) and CBCA 11 Jan (CM, JU). Single Peregrine 

Falcons were seen in St. Louis and St. Charles throughout January 

(m.obs.). Prairie Falcon went unreported for the season, although 

they were surely present in their habitual wintering areas in the 

western third of the state. 
 

  

RAILS THROUGH GULLS 

 

A King Rail (acc.), apparently in good health, was a startling find 

at CCNWR 3 Jan (Candy Chambers). Thirty-three American Coots 

were present for the Maryville CBC Nodaway 19 Dec (DE). A 

Sandhill Crane found by DRo and Tom Bormann on 20 Dec made 

an agricultural field near Howell Island CA St. Louis its home 

through 24 Jan (MT, JU). Absent or at least unreported from the 

northern half of the state again during mid-winter, returning Kill-

deer were first detected at CBCA 20 Feb (BR). Two early Greater 

Yellowlegs** had returned to southeast Missouri at OSCA, 

Stoddard by 27 Feb (CBa) and a mid-winter Least Sandpiper was 

seen at the Carl Junction Lagoon Jasper 28 Jan (LH). Two late 

Dunlin were observed near Marais Temps Clair CA St. Charles 8 

Dec (BJ, AF) and 6 late-moving Dowitchers** (species not deter-

mined, but almost certainly Long-billed) were at TMPCA 17 Dec 

(CBa). Wilson’s Snipe was sparingly reported. One was found in 
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This King Rail was a surprising find at Clarence Cannon National Wildlife 

Refuge, Pike County, on January 3. Photo by Candy Chambers. 

on the Maryville CBC Nodaway 19 Dec (DE) and 7 were seen in 

southeast Missouri at TMPCA 17 Dec (CBa). The first peenting 

American Woodcock was noted at Oak Ridge CA Stoddard in 

southeast Missouri 15 Jan (CBa). Three Bonaparte’s Gulls loitered 

at RMBS until 6 Dec (MT), another 3 were at CCL 10 Dec (JU), 7 

were at Bagnell Dam Camden 29 Dec (DE) and 4 were at Stockton 

Lake Cedar 31 Jan (JK, MA, MR). Nine hundred Ring-billed Gulls 

were in the vicinity of the Simmons Turkey Plant McDonald 21 Dec 

(LH) and on 22 Dec, 4500 Ring-billed Gulls and 350 Herring Gulls 

at LBL marked the season’s high count for each species (BJ). A Cali-

fornia Gull** was reported there 21 Dec (BJ). A nearby landfill and 

the open water of neighboring Thomas Hill Reservoir make this a 

very popular spot for gulls in winter. As mentioned in the introduc-

tion, it was very unusual to have so few gulls, so little diversity and 

very few rarities at RMBS during such a cold winter. A first-cycle 

Glaucous Gull was at RMBS 5-8 Dec (BJ, BR). Two Glaucous 

Gulls** were at LBL 21 Dec (BJ, KA, SE) and one of these lingered 

through the end of the season. Another Glaucous* was at TD 31 Jan 

(MA, JK, MR). A Lesser Black-backed Gull** also showed up at 

LBL 4-16 Feb (KA, SE) and another was seen at RMBS 5 Dec (BR). 

The gull highlight of the season was a third-cycle Great Black-

backed Gull** at TD 31 Jan (MA, JK, MR). This represents the 

first documented occurrence in Missouri away from the Mississippi 

River. 
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OWLS THROUGH SHRIKES 

 

A Barn Owl was reported at Bois d’Arc CA Greene 10 Jan (CBu). 

Several groups of Long-eared Owls were in north-central Missouri 

in pine groves in Livingston and Chariton,  as well as in deciduous 

thickets in riparian areas (SK). Short-eared Owls were widely re-

ported: 2 were at B.K. Leach CA Lincoln 4 Jan (JE), 11 were seen at 

McComas Road Clinton (KM) and up to 20 were seen there by others 

during the winter season. Thirty were seen at STCA 29 Dec (AW, 

JC, DH), 9 were west of Stockton Lake Cedar 31 Jan (MR, JK, MA) 

and 12 were at Bushwacker CA Vernon 28 Feb (MR). One of the 

most stunning sights of the winter season had to be 125 Short-eared 

Owls seen in one area of Dade 31 Jan (CBu). More evidence of the 

season’s western flavor, a beautiful ad male Rufous Hummingbird 

(acc.) visited an Ozark feeder 2 Dec-2 Jan (Katherine Trupp, Greg 

Swick) and a Northern (Red-shafted) Flicker was reported on 

the Maryville CBC Nodaway 19 Dec (DE). Pileated Woodpeckers 

were noted in Kearney and Watkins Mill SP Clay in the northwest 

quadrant of the state where observations are on the increase (KM). 

Single Eastern Phoebes were seen in southwestern Missouri in 

Oronogo Jasper 5 Dec, L. Davies Memorial Forest Barton 21 Dec 

(MR), Liberal Barton 29 Dec (Cyndi Cogbill) and Neosho Newton 23 

Jan (Rod & Ellen Sallee). Two were reported from east-central Mis-

souri at Cuivre River SP** Lincoln 26 Dec (Bruce Schuette) and  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

As many as 125 Short-eared Owls were found at a Dade County location on 

January 31, including this group on a pasture fence. Photo by Charley Bur-

wick. 
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St. Louis** 10 Jan (JU). Four Loggerhead Shrikes were seen on a 

50-mile raptor route in Barton 11 Dec (LH), 5 were seen on the 

Maryville CBC Nodaway 19 Dec (DE), 4 wintered in and around OS-

CA (CBa) and another 6 wintered in and around Bilby Ranch Lake 

CA Nodaway (KG). The northwest, the southwest and the southeast 

sections of the state seem to be the Loggerhead’s current toehold. 

There were no reports from northeastern or east-central Missouri. A 

Loggerhead Shrike seen near Watkins Mill SP Clay 28 Feb was 

notable because sightings in that area have declined (KM). There 

were only three reports of Northern Shrike compared to twelve 

last winter: 15-17 Feb at SL (Nancy Leo, Helen Hewins, KM), 23 

Feb at Whetstone Creek CA Calloway** (AF) and 28 Feb at Paint 

Brush Prairie CA Pettis (MR). 
 

 

SWALLOWS THROUGH WARBLERS 

 

A Tree Swallow (acc.) and Barn Swallow (acc.) at OSCA 2 Jan 

(CBa) were remarkable. A Fish Crow, likely a returning migrant, 

was seen at OSCA 27 Feb (CBa). Red-breasted Nuthatches were 

uncommon: 3 were found in a pine grove in Barton 21 Dec (MR), 1 

was seen at BCA St. Charles 1-24 Jan (JU), 1 was seen on the 

Springfield Greene CBC (Connie Tyndall) 19 Dec, 1 was seen on the 

Taney CBC 1 Jan (DRi) and 1 was seen at Rockwoods Reservation 

CA St. Louis 20 Jan (JU). Fourteen Brown Creepers were counted 

at OSCA 2 Jan (CBa). Carolina Wrens wintering in northern Mis-

souri were apparently adversely affected by the long, cold, snowy 

winter. One was found dead at Wallace SP Clinton 1 Jan and none 

of these incessant and jubilant singers were heard there subsequent-

ly (KM). A Bewick’s Wren was in the Southwest at Wildcat Park 

Newton 15 Jan (Jeff Nichols). Seventeen Winter Wrens were tallied 

at OSCA 2 Jan (CBa). Further north, 1 was seen at CBCA 15 Jan 

(JU) and another was seen at Wallace SP Clinton 4 Feb (KM). Nine-

teen Sedge Wrens were found during an annual winter survey on 

21 Dec at PSP (MR). The number was down from last year, but 160 

acres of prime habitat where many were last winter had been 

burned. Two Sedge Wrens were also found at STCA 23 Dec (JC). A 

single Marsh Wren** was seen at OSCA, Stoddard 19 Jan (CBa). 

Ruby-crowned Kinglets were described as scarcer than usual in 

southeast Missouri (CBa). There were scattered reports of Hermit 

Thrush in southern and central Missouri where expected (m. ob.). A 

Gray Catbird** found 19 Dec on the Maryville CBC Nodaway cer-

tainly was a winter highlight (DE). Single Brown Thrashers were 

seen in northwest Missouri near Savannah Andrew 7 Dec (JE), in  
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north-central Missouri near Fountain Grove CA Chariton 2 Jan 

(SK), in east-central Missouri at WSCA 16 Jan (JU), and at the Mis-

souri Botanical Garden St. Louis 6 Feb (MT). Two dozen American 

Pipits were reported from two different locations: late migrants at 

the Carl Junction Lagoons Jasper 4 Dec (LH) and near Confluence 

SP St. Louis** 1 Jan, where casual in winter (JU). A single Ameri-

can Pipit was at Stockton Dam Cedar 31 Jan (JK, MA, MR). Only 

four Cedar Waxwings were reported, from the Maryville CBC Nod-

away 19 Dec (DE). An Orange-crowned Warbler (acc.) was seen 

27-30 Dec at Creve Coeur Park St. Louis (Bryan Prather) and anoth-

er visited a Greene feeder** 20 Jan-17 Feb (Zelda Ellison). A single 

Yellow-rumped Warbler was reported from Ashland Cemetery in 

St. Joseph Buchanan 19 Dec (JH). Pine Warblers were found in 

the southwest near Joplin Jasper 19 Dec (LH) and in the Southeast 

at Dexter City Lake Stoddard 2-12 Feb (CBa). 
 

  

TANAGERS THROUGH WEAVERS FINCHES 

 

A Summer Tanager (acc.) was seen at an Independence Jackson 

feeder 5-9 Dec (Linda Byrd) and another visited a Town and Coun-

try St. Louis** feeder 25 Dec-1 Jan (Chandler Kennedy). An imm. 

male Black-headed Grosbeak (acc.) was well-photographed at two 

different Kansas City Platte feeders 27 Dec (Lisa Owens, MMK); 24-

29 Dec and 8 Feb (Cindy Rogers, MMK). Two Spotted Towhees 

were at STCA during the Liberal CBC 30 Dec (JC, DH, AW) and one 

visited a Savannah Andrew feeder during December. Four Eastern 

Towhees were at CBCA 3 Jan (JU). Two Chipping Sparrow re-

ports were received this season, one 30 December during the Spring-

field CBC Greene (Penny Robertson, Marilyn Owens) and the other 

from 12-15 Feb in Boone** (Virginia McMillan). Five Field Spar-

rows were at WSCA on 18 Dec and one was seen at BCA St. Charles 

3 Jan (JU). Surely the season’s highlight, the 2nd state record 

Black-throated Sparrow (acc.) visited a Savannah Andrew feeder 

5 Dec-16 Jan and was in turn visited by dozens and dozens of bird-

ers (Dean & Pat Rush, KA, JH, LL, m. ob.). A Savannah Sparrow, 

perhaps a returning migrant, visited a Chillicothe Livingston feeder 

24 Feb (MC). A LeConte’s Sparrow found on the Liberal CBC Bar-

ton 30 Dec and a Harris’s Sparrow on the Springfield CBC Greene 

19 Dec were both considered noteworthy (DRi). A Dark-eyed 

“Oregon” Junco visited a Stoddard feeder on 25 Dec and 18 Jan 

(CBa). Lincoln’s Sparrows were reported from two north-central 

Missouri locations: Chillicothe Livingston 20 Dec (SK) and SLNWR 

2 Jan (Doris Fitchett, MC). A Chestnut-collared Longspur (acc.) 
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This bird was one of two Summer Tanagers seen at feeders this fall, in this 

case at Independence, Jackson County on December 6, 2009. Photo by Linda 

Byrd. 

was photographically “captured” among 3000 Lapland Longspurs 

at CBCA 10 Jan (Bill Rudden). Seventy Laplands were found on the 

Maryville Nodaway CBC 19 Dec; 200 were in Shelby 28 Dec (BJ) 

and another 200 were at RMBS 9 Jan (MT). Seventeen Smith’s 

Longspurs were at TPCA 21 Dec and 1 was at Bushwacker CA 

Vernon 28 Feb (MR). Nine Snow Buntings were reported at 

SCNWR 25 Dec (KM), 2 were in Shelby 28 Dec (BJ), 1 was in Davies 

28 Dec (SK), 1 was at CBCA 8-10 Jan (Kraig Paradise) and 1 was at 

Chillicothe Livingston 27 Feb (SK). Female-type Indigo Buntings 

were observed at Columbia Boone** 19 Dec (SH), Duck Creek CA 

Bollinger** 19 Dec (CBa) and Chillicothe Livingston** 20 Dec (SK). 

A Western Meadowlark was reported from the Southeast in 

Stoddard 6 Feb (CBa). The season’s high count of 100+ Rusty 

Blackbirds came from SCNWR on 1 Dec (DE). Forty-eight were 

seen out of normal habitat in a St. Louis residential area 7 Feb (BR) 

and 20 were in St. Charles 15 Jan (JU). Fourteen Rusties were seen 

at STCA 30 Dec and 25 were counted on the Taney CBC 1 Jan (DRi). 

There were a few other reports involving small numbers of birds. 

One Brewer’s Blackbird was seen on the CCNWR CBC 30 Dec 

(Eric Schuette) and another was seen in St. Charles 24 Jan (MT). A 

nice winter high count of 1060 Great-tailed Grackles was made in 



 

 

the Lake Contrary Buchanan area 19 Dec (LL). A Baltimore Ori-

ole (acc.), casual in winter, visited a Cape Girardeau feeder 5-21 Dec 

(Steve Juhlin). A potential first state record Bullock’s Oriole** 

visited a Savannah Andrew feeder 19 Dec-1 Jan (Craig Oldenburger, 

MMK) but was seen and photographed only by the resident. Winter 

finches did not materialize this year. Only a few small batches of 

Purple Finches were seen and the only Pine Siskin report came 

from Neosho Jasper on 19 Dec (John Chesney). This is in stark con-

trast to last year’s widespread invasion, plus no crossbills or redpolls 

were reported. An escapee European Greenfinch** was seen and 

photographed in Boone on 25 Jan (Carl Gerhardt, LL, Edge Wade). 

Finally, a Eurasian Tree Sparrow (acc.) was well out of range in 

the Southeast in Stoddard on 5 Dec (CBa). 

 

Observers 

Kathleen Anderson (KA), Mike Anderson (MA), Chris Barrigar 

(CBa), Charley Burwick (CBu), Jeff Cantrell (JC), Myrna Carlton 

(MC), Joe Eades (JE), Dave Easterla (DE), Sandra Elbert (SE), Andy 

Forbes (AF), Susan Hazelwood (SH), Larry Herbert (LH), Jack Hil-

sabeck (JH), Dawn Huber (DH), Brad Jacobs (BJ), Steve Kinder 

(SK), John King (JK), Larry Lade (LL), Charlene Malone (CM), Kris-

ti Mayo (KM), Mark McKellar (MMK), Mark Robbins (MR), Dean 

Rising (DRi), Dave Rogles (DRo), Bill Rowe (BR), Mike Thelen (MT), 

Josh Uffman (JU), Andrew Winslow (AW).  

 

Key 

*      Documentation needed for MBRC review but not yet submitted 

**    Documentation received by MBRC 

acc.  Documentation received and record accepted by MBRC 

 

Abbreviations 

ad-adult, adults 

CA-Conservation Area 

CBC - Christmas Bird Count 

fem-female 

FOS-first of season 

imm.-Immature 

m. ob.-Multiple observers 

MDC-Missouri Department of Conservation 

NWR - National Wildlife Refuge 

photo.-photographed 

SP-State Park 
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Location abbreviations (counties are in italics) 

CBCA-Columbia Bottom Conservation Area 

CCL-Creve Coeur Lake 

CCNWR-Clarence Cannon National Wildlife Refuge 

LBL-Long Branch Lake 

MCA-Montrose Conservation Area 

OSCA-Otter Slough Conservation Area 

PSP-Prairie State Park 

RMBS-Riverlands Migratory Bird Sanctuary 

SCNWR-Squaw Creek National Wildlife Refuge  

SL-Smithville Lake 

SLNWR-Swan Lake National Wildlife Refuge 

STCA-Shawnee Trail Conservation Area 

TMPCA-Ten Mile Pond Conservation Area 

TPCA-Taberville Prairie Conservation Area 

WSCA-Weldon Spring Conservation Area 

 

The author of this report is grateful to Kristi Mayo, Bill Rowe, and 

Josh Uffman for reviewing and editing this manuscript, providing us 

all with a more accurate and readable account of the 2009-2010 win-

ter season. 
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A BIRDERS’ GUIDE TO MISSOURI PUBLIC LANDS 

Edge Wade 



 

 

 

 

LITTLE PRAIRIE CONSERVATION AREA 

342 acres   Phelps Co.  DeLorme 47, F-6 

MDC owned; for more information call 573-368-2225 

Directions: From I-44 Exit 189 east of Rolla (Rt. U exit), take the 

outer road (north side of the interstate) going east.  This is signed as 

Historic US 66.  Turn left (north) onto Rt. RA.  At .6 miles is the pull 
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in for Heilbrunn Prairie; .1 mile further, take a left onto Towell 

Lake Rd. to view the lake from the south side; .4 miles further on Rt. 

RA leads to the north side road and parking areas. 

When to Visit/Species to Expect: Anytime, but the area is especially 

good for waterfowl (October through April), including the possibility 

of seeing all species of geese expected in Missouri.  Common Loons, 

Eared, Horned and even Western Grebes may appear.  Twelve spe-

cies of raptors have been reported; 21 species of warblers have been 

seen in migration and during the breeding season. 

Features of interest to birders: 4 parking lots (two on each side of 

the lake), plus a parking pull-in at Heilbrunn Prairie. 32-acre Heil-

brunn Prairie is a native prairie with a straight line trail going west 

from the parking pull-in; a small pond is south of the trail. 95-acre 

Towell Lake may be viewed from several points along Towell Lake 

Rd. and from the 4 parking areas. Although there are no designated 

trails, a mowed path for fishing access (1.1 miles)  runs along the 

dam and the north side of the lake.  It gives good access along the 

shoreline. 

 More than 3 miles of unofficial trail goes around the lake.  Access 

points are from the south parking area, from Towell Lake Rd. at the 

corner of the dam,  and from the entrance turn off RA (a.k.a. CR 

2290  north of this point) on the north side of the lake.  This is a long 

loop with no options for short cuts.  It provides close views of the two 

arms at the west (upper) end of the lake, and goes through woods 

(about 98 acres), old fields about (95 acres), and along the dam at 

the east end. 

Toilets: 3 privies (1 on south side of the lake, 2 on the north side)  

Camping: None 

Hazards/Limitations: None noted other than hunting seasons 

(archery only for deer) 

Nearby Birding Sites: Schuman Park Lake (Rolla), Scioto Lake 

(James Foundation, St. James), Meramec Spring Park and Mer-

ramec Spring Fish Hatchery, Woods (Woodson K.) Memorial Conser-

vation Area. 

##################### 
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Awards Committee: The ASM Executive Committee 

 

Conservation Area Checklist Project (CACHE) 

State Parks & Historic Sites Project (SPARKS) 
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 Mike Thelen, Editor 

 

Executive Committee: Jim Zellmer, Bruce Beck, Pat Lueders, Laura 

Gilchrist, and Bill Eddleman 

 

Missouri Bird Conservation Initiative: Susan Hazelwood 

 

Conservation Partnership Coordinator: Edge Wade. 

 

Grassland Bird Coordinator: Mike Doyen 

 

Missouri Bird Records Committee: 
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 Brad Jacobs, Paul McKenzie, Mark Robbins, Kristi Mayo, Walt Wehtje, 

Joe Eades, and Bill Rowe 
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